COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2015/16 (NO 7)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
Cobham Cricket Club on 
Monday 4th January at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR B SMITH


IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)



8 Parishioners
1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr S Jassal (GBC)
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 9th November and the Finance meeting on Monday 14th December. There were a couple of point noted in the November minutes: Under correspondence Horse Pond Lane is actually Horse Pond Lane. On p2 the word ‘sign’ to be added after Tollingtrough Green. On the Finance minutes 2015 to be changed to 2016 on the first page. All agreed and signed by Chairman, Rosemary Dymond.

3. Declaration of Interests:  None.

4. Parishioners Comments
One Parishioner raised the issue of dog fouling in Manor Rd/Sallows Shaw area. It is suspected that the problem is caused by one person who is not clearing up after their dog. The Parishioner has emailed GBC about the issue but has received no response as of yet. One Parishioner mentioned signs that he had seen in other areas alerting dog walkers to the fact that dog wardens patrol the area and fines can be issued etc, He questioned whether we could have something similar. It was also suggested that a high pressure hose was needed to clear the pavement. Cllr Dymond said that the Parish Council had received another email about this issue. She suggested contacting our community warden, Steve Gray. Perhaps GBC could send out a dog warden or even environmental health. Clerk to action. 

Cllr Arnott questioned whether anyone in the area had CCTV as it would be easier to deal with if we could identify the dog. 
One Parishioner said that it is a hazard to the younger families that are moving into the area. Cllr Dymond asked Denise, Jeskyns Ranger how they deal with this problem at Jeskyns. Denise explained that catching people in the act is difficult and that they rely on peer pressure as shaming people into cleaning up after their dog is the most effective way.

Cllr Haig mentioned that there had been a problem in The Street, Cobham last year and we had requested some stickers from GBC which were attached to lamp posts. Clerk to ask GBC for more stickers etc. 

One Parishioner questioned whether it is an offence to not clean up after dogs. Those present seemed to agree that it was. It was suggested that the signs need to make clear that it is an offence. 

Another Parishioner questioned the issue of the HGV vehicles on the A2 slip road and referred to the September minutes which mentioned a letter that was sent from Shorne Parish Council to Adam Holloway and Highways England. Cllr Dyer explained that he had noticed that the police had recently been moving the lorries on in the evenings (not on the petrol station side as they are less of a danger there). As Cllr Sweetland explained at a previous meeting, the concern is that if they are all moved on continually then this could push the problem into village roads where they will cause more danger and issues for local residents. Cllr Dymond explained that there is currently a public consultation on a proposed lorry park further down in Kent.

Cllr B Smith confirmed that he had also seen the Police and Highways moving people on from the sliproad at various times. 
The issue of the discarded posts opposite Whitepost Farm was raised again. The Parish Council thought these had been cleared but they are still there. Cllr Smith said that it was her understanding that the resident is applying for permission to build a brick wall instead of fences and panels. The Parish Council has not yet received official notification.
One resident questioned the gate in Halfpence Lane and whether this had been confirmed as an entry point to the land for legal coppicing. The Parish Council received confirmation of this some months ago. Cllr Dymond said that the gates have now gone and said it looks as if they may have been stolen.

The little lane opposite the Darnley Arms (Stonehouse Yard) heading towards College was reported as being pitted and holed making it difficult for residents of the College to use the pathway. The Parishioner who raised the issue had spoken to the clerk at the College but ownership of this road is being questioned. Councillor Dymond said the Parish Council would look into it and try to find out who owns the land. Clerk to action.
Cllr B Smith said he may be able to ask the person who built the house at the end of Stone House Yard as it should be mentioned on the deeds of ownership. 
One Parishioner reported over-hanging trees and hedges from various gardens into the footways in Sole Street. He had seen a notice another Council displays issued by Kent Highways asking people to keep their own vegetation under control. Clerk to see if we can get similar notices for our boards. Cllr Dymond said it would be good to have some notices that could be posted through doors. Clerk to investigate. 
More fly-tipping was reported in Whitepost Lane. Clerk to report.
Resident Mr Brierley has kindly been clearing general litter along this stretch and collecting in sacks into one area so that the Council can collect all the rubbish that has been dumped. Cllr S Dyer thanked Mr Brierley for doing this. 
The issue of parking on pavements in Manor Rd, Sallows Shaw was also reported. The question of whether it was illegal was raised. It was thought that if it causes an obstruction then it is. Steve Gray would be the best person to have a look. Clerk to report.
5. Denise Bird, Jeskyns Ranger and new Assistant Ranger, Michael Neith

Cllr Dymond welcomed Denise Bird to the meeting, along with the new Assistant Ranger, Michael Neith who started in his position in October. Mrs Bird explained that the past few months at Jeskyns have been very wet and busy, and they have been welcoming lots of new families. There is now a new Stick Man trail. Cobham pre-school have paid visits and there has been a work experience programme that is going well. Jeskyns is benefitting as too are the work experience students. Members of the community payback scheme have been installing some new signage and carrying out maintenance works. Denise explained that there have been security issues again and the pay and display machines have been broken into three times in the past few months. Parking charges have been suspended until security can be improved.

Regarding dog related issues, Denise explained things have been going reasonably well. In 2013 Jeskyns received 270,000 visitors and issues peaked at 38 reported issues. In 2014 when Jeskyns organised a public consultation dog issues had peaked. It resulted in a lively online discussion with over 500 comments received and a reach of approximately 1000 participants. Following the consultation, the Forestry Commission created a new dogs on lead zone in July 2014. Since the new measures were put in place, the number of incidents has reduced considerably. In 2015 there were 8 dog related incidents and 5 dog related complaints – 13 in total – a 66% reduction so things are moving in the right direction. The dogs on lead zone is continuing, as is increased site presence from the Ranger and Assistant Ranger. The Jeskyns Dog club now has 1000 people signed up to its responsible dog ownership rules etc. Denise explained a new initiative for this year – an onsite campaign about sharing the open space – helping to promote understanding from different usergroups.
Cllr Dyer asked about parking as he had noticed cars parking along Church Road and surrounding areas to avoid the parking fees. Denise said that cars do park on the verge occasionally but she did not think the issue had become any worse. She said she would speak to GBC again about the parking in Church Road. 
Cllr Booth said he thought that the parking outside was better since the pay and display machines had gone. He also raised the issue of a recent incident where a horse was badly bitten by a dog in Jeskyns. He said that the rider praised the way Denise dealt with the issue. He questioned whether the police had been informed and whether they took any action. Denise explained that it would be up to the horse owner/rider to follow-up incidents with the police and she hasn’t had any feedback from the police at all. Cllr Booth said that the Parish Council should be helping get better co-operation for Denise and her team to deal with these problems. Denise said that any support that the Parish Council can offer to take issues further would be appreciated. 
Denise was asked whether people were allowed to drive along Scotland Lane. Denise said it was a public right of way. KCC put posts there to discourage too much access. 

It was also reported that there were hedge clippings are all along Scotland Lane. Denise said she would check as the contractor only finished a few days before. Denise explained that every effort is made to remove all the sizeable chunks of blackthorn and clippings. 
6. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council had attended another meeting with KCC and the safety officer in which they re-addressed the list of things wanted in the village to slow the traffic etc. For example, white lines along the edge of the road through the village would make drivers feel that the village is narrower than it is which helps to slow the traffic down. Improvements include making the whole area a 20mph speed limit rather than just a small 20mph zoned area, the centre line and chicanes near Meadow Rooms to be improved and repaired, improving sight lines at Battle Street junction, white lines opposite the school, existing white and yellow lines to be re-painted, extending the 20mph limit 100m dow Cobhambury Rd (Safety Officer needs to agree that point), yellow zebra lines in road in Halfpence Labe where 20mph signs begin (again requires approval). A complete list will be available on the Parish Council website soon.
Damaged Sole Street sign

It was reported that the Sole Street sign had been damaged. This was reported to KCC Highways who said they could not find the damaged sign – which is now facing the wrong way! Cllr Blackett to send photo to the Clerk.  

Pothole at Sole Street/ The Street junction

This has now been repaired. Cllr Arnott reported another pothole in Halfpence Lane – before the entrance to Ashenbank in the centre of the road. Clerk to report.
Footway in Whitepost Lane 

The footway has been repaired and although not perfect, is better than it was.  

Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park

The Clerk reported the issue of the verge along this stretch but KCC Highways have said that it is private land that is encroaching onto the footway so we should contact the landowner. Clerk to contact the landowner.  

Footpath opposite The Railway, Sole Street
Cllr Dymond went to see owners but there is still an issue so she will speak to them again.
Cozenden Woods and mobile Home

Cllr K Smith explained that despite our objections to the planning application for the ‘Retention of existing mobile home and site office/store.’ GBC granted temporary permission until 31 Dec 2018. The full business plan is available on the GBC planning portal.

Stolen post boxes

The Scratton Fields post box has been in for some time and Royal Mail are now saying that they will be replacing the Round Street post box soon. The pile of bricks that was there has now disappeared, leaving the brick pillar ready for the new post box to be re-instated.
At Owletts the National Trust have bricked up the hole in the wall. A post on a pole was subsequently requested but Royal Mail are saying that there are two post boxes close by – one in Jeskyns Rd and one at Lawrence Drive so it is unlikely. Also, they have said that this is a dangerous place for the postvan to stop.
Knotweed
Cllr S Arnott went to speak to the managers of The Ship. They confirmed that it was knotweed and Cllr Arnott gave them some information sheets. Treatment options were discussed. There is another patch at the back of the playing field that Cllr Arnott thinks we can treat and manage but we would need an industrial treatment in the first instance. Clerk to ask Baylis for a quote to spray it. It is not a major problem and there does not appear to be any other patches.  

Verge in Sole Street 

The verge is no longer being parked on and the grass is growing back.
7. Ongoing items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer explained that there are 8 benches that are to be repaired, 3 to be removed, plus some small repairs to fencing. Cllr Smith said he could help with the removal of the 3 benches that are beyond repair. 

Cllr Haig reported that joy riders were on the playing fields at the weekend again. She thought that the Jacksons had put some wooden posts in by the tennis courts to try to prevent them getting in. However, there is now a wide area by the side of the Orchard, near Meadow House, where 4x4s can enter. This needs to be narrowed or a gateway put in. Cllr Dyer to speak to John Jackson about it. 

Footpaths 

Cllr Dymond reported that the Dadds pathway has been cut back. 
Transport
Cllr Dymond reported that the Community Bus is still being used every Thursday.
Planning

Land South East of Cozendon Wood, Copt Hall Road, Cobham DA13 9AU

Ref No:  20151015 - Retention of existing mobile home and site office/store.

Cobham Parish Council objects to this application on Green Belt/Agricultural Land; the retrospective planning application has arrived several months after said mobile home appeared and has been lived in.  The business plan is designed around someone being resident on the site full time, and cannot therefore be deemed to be “temporary”.  

Decision – Temporary Permission Granted by GBC until 31 December 2018 

The Cottage Lodge Lane, Cobham, DA12 3BS

Ref No 20151084 - Erection of a two storey rear extension with minor internal alterations and erection of a rear porch

Cobham Parish Council has no objections.

1 Holly Cottages, White Post Lane, Cobham DA13 9AX

Ref No 20150990 - Extend existing kitchen footprint at the rear of the property by 1 metre and a dressing room above

Cobham Parish Council has no objections.

2 Longview Henhurst Road Cobham Gravesend Kent DA12 3AN

Ref No 20150888

Erection of a two storey side and two storey rear extension to form garage and kitchen at ground floor with a bedroom and bathroom over.

Cobham Parish Council – Pending, Subcommittee to comment after PC meeting - Jan 4 Mtg

Neighbourhood forum

Cllr Dymond explained that grants have been given to local organisations. CPCC were awarded £3000 for St Mary’s Church Rooms, Sole Street and £2000 was awarded to the Meadow Rooms to pay towards new servery shutters. 
Footway between Scratton Fields to Round Street

Cllr Dymond explained that there had been a meeting with Sole Street residents who had raised the issue recently, together with heads of Highways in Kent and Cllr Bryan Sweetland and Matthew |Balfour, Head of Planning for Highways. The proposed footway in Sole Street was discussed. Once again, the idea of having white lines at the edge of the road to give the impression that the road is narrower than it is, thus slowing the traffic was one suggestion put forward. No costings have been worked out at this stage but it was considered a good meeting.

Cllr Dyer explained that KCC have gone away to look at options and would be reporting back in February. A paved footway (which we already know to be hugely expensive) is a long way off but we are looking at what could be done fairly cheaply. 

Parking problems

Cllr Blackett explained that a traffic warden had been through Sole Street and ticketed some people, following our request to do something about the people parking in the layby opposite the shop for long periods. 
Speeding

This had already been covered but Cllr Dymond reported that the Cobham Speedwatch team would soon be training a group of Sole Street volunteers. 

Sweeps Hole Pond

The pond is fairly tidy at the moment. Cllr Arnott had previously offered to see whether it would be possible to manage some of the pond maintenance ourselves going forward. The Clerk gave Cllr Arnott a copy of the management plan.
8. GBC 

No report

9. KCC
No report.

Cllr Dymond explained that KCC representatives are looking into what can be done regarding Sole Street flooding issues. For example, they are investigating water table levels etc. Cllr K Smith said that currently they do come and deal with flooding issues promptly.

10. KALC

Nothing to report

11. Correspondence
The Meadow Rooms Management Committee have requested that the Parish Council and other usergroups take part in a Meadow Rooms Community Day to demonstrate how the Meadow Rooms is used, and is important, to the community. The Parish Council has agreed to take part and use this as an opportunity to tell people what the Parish Council does, as well as promote our own community tidy-up day etc.
Cllr B Smith said that he went to the last user group meeting where the management committee explained what went into running a village hall, expenses etc. Cllr Dymond said it was important that as many people as possible go along on 27th Feb to show their support.

12.Matters raised by Parish Councillors

Cllr Booth advised the Clerk of alternative payroll arrangements. Clerk to investigate further.
Cllr Dymond mentioned the Queen’s 90th celebrations. It was agreed that the Parish Council would take part in the ‘Clean for the Queen’ initiative on Sat 5th March. This will be another community litter-pick/tidy-up day and an opportunity to tidy up the water pump, playground etc. Some events include a window box/front garden competition, the Open Gardens weekend in June, decoration of the water pump and a possible bonfire at the Sports Club to coincide with the National beacon event. Clerk to find out what other village organisations are doing to celebrate and start putting together a programme of events.
Cllr Gabbitas said that the National Trust may be re-instating the Rose Garden at Owletts and there may be a garden party on 12th June.

Cllr Dymond attended a meeting with other local Parishes to discuss the possibility of preparing a Neighbourhood Plan. After considering the options it was decided that a Neighbourhood Plan is complicated and that a Parish Plan is the better option. A working party is being established to look into developing a Parish Plan using GBC data recently produced as a basis for the plan. 
Alan Rowe has invited all Councillors to his house to go through the archives that he has stored. Clerk to find a suitable date for all. The plan is to select some interesting pieces that can be used as part of a display that all Parishioners can see (perhaps to include as part of the Queen’s birthday celebrations).
There is some re-pointing work that needs to be done on the water pump. We are waiting for some more quotes. To be added to February agenda.
13. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr K Smith, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
18/11/15
SSP Playground 




£2308.80

18/11/15
Smooth & Rugged Landscape



£30.00

18/11/15
Clerk’s Dec salary




£200.00

18/11/15
M Lisney (maintenance Dec)



£134.00

22/11/15
J Howard





£120.00

22/11/15
Cobham PCC





£120.00

22/11/15
Broadband





£200.00

03/12/15
EDF Energy





£618.03

04/01/16
Clerk’s Jan salary




£200.00

04/01/16
M Lisney (maintenance Jan)



£107.20

Total






       

£4038.08

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.35pm.

Chairman.........................................................................................................................
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